PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, September 16, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, September 16, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Plymouth Community Intermediate School, 117 Long Pond Road.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report

Efforts to Restore Shell Fishing Areas – Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi reported that the Town Manager’s Office continues to work with the Harbormaster to ensure that Plymouth’s shell fishing areas will be reopened.  Ms. Arrighi reported on the Harbormaster’s efforts in the summer of 2007 to relay 85 bushels of contaminated quahogs to the Saquish Basin.  The Massachusetts Department of Marine Fisheries (“DMF”) has since conducted testing of the quahogs this summer and found them to be free of contaminants, she said, and the Town expects to reopen this area for shell fishing in the spring of 2009. 

In addition, Ms. Arrighi noted, the Harbormaster’s Department has conducted another relay to seed 90 bushels of contaminated quahogs along the Center Hill beach area.   Signs have been posted and the area will be monitored by DMF until testing can be conducted in the fall of 2009 to determine if the site can be reopened.

Energy Saving Policy – Ms. Arrighi explained that the Fire Chief has successfully implemented an energy saving policy, effective August 1, 2008, whereby department support vehicles must no longer be left to idle unnecessarily upon arrival at call destinations.  The Chief, she noted, has included provisions for the heating and cooling of vehicles in instances of extreme temperatures.      

New Facility for PACTV – Ms. Arrighi noted that PACTV is in the process of moving to a new location in the Industrial Park, from its previous location at 130R Court Street.  The move, she said, has been more arduous than expected, but PACTV’s staff is doing everything possible to keep programming on schedule.  Ms. Arrighi advised the public to visit the PACTV website, or contact PACTV directly by phone, for schedule and programming inquiries.

DPW Annex – Ms. Arrighi reported that she and the Town Manager recently met with a representative from Massachusetts Interlocal Insurance Association (“MIIA”), the Town’s insurance carrier, to discuss the concerns raised about the DPW Annex facility by DPW employees.  MIIA’s representative toured the facility with the Town Manager and did not find anything of concern, Ms. Arrighi noted.  The Town Manager’s Office will continue to work closely with the State’s Division of Occupational Safety to address the concerns of employees and assure them of their safety.

Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt

· Habitat for Humanity of Greater Plymouth, Inc., P.O. Box 346, Judy Randall, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for October 3, 2008 from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. for their 3rd annual wine tasting fundraiser to be held at the Plymouth Guild for the Arts at 11 North Street.  Liquor liability insurance is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a One Day Wine & Malt License (as outlined above) to Habitat for Humanity of Greater Plymouth, Inc. / Judy Randall.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Jim Yasinski, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for September 26, 2008 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a wine tasting dinner.  Liquor liability is in place.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a One Day Wine & Malt License (as outlined above) to Our House Services / Jim Yasinski.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day All Alcohol

· Plymouth Philharmonic, 11 North Street, Chris Ford, requested a One Day All Alcohol License for September 20, 2008 from 5:30 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. for a Symphony Soiree to be held at Pilgrim Hall.  Liquor liability insurance is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.   Plymouth Philharmonic is a non-profit organization and is thus eligible for an all-alcohol license.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a One Day All Alcohol License (as outlined above) to Plymouth Philharmonic / Chris Ford.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the May 13, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Dissolution of Liquor License Advisory Committee – The Board voted to dissolve the Liquor License Advisory Committee.
Water Main on Albert Road – The Board voted to accept the following gifts from property owners along Albert Road, to be used for the replacement of a water main within Albert Road (a private way) that services their households with public water:


John F. & Elizabeth Barrett
$1,850.00


Sean Cahill & Kerry Kennedy
$1,850.00

Joseph R. & Debra L. Fisher
$1,850.00

H. Lorraine Kunz


$1,850.00

Francis & Johanna M. McNally
$1,850.00

Joseph M. Rosati


$1,850.00

For a total of:

          $11,100.00

Public Comment

Troy Reilly Creehan presented the Board with a citizen’s petition that requests the removal of a dam along Wellingsley Brook which—according to the petition—impedes the natural flow of the tributary into Plymouth Harbor.

Ms. Arrighi noted that the Town Manager’s Office is aware of this matter and is working with Town Counsel to investigate the claim and prepare a report for the Board.

400th Anniversary Committee

Chairman Quintal noted that recently met with Reverend Professor Peter Gomes to discuss the composition of the 400th Anniversary Celebration Committee, and he invited Rev. Gomes to address the Board with his ideas.

Rev. Gomes provided an update on the activities of the ad-hoc 400th Anniversary Celebration Committee, of which the Board gave him charge in late 2007.  A committee of core members was gathered, Rev. Gomes explained, consisting of Selectman Tavares, Town Manager Mark Sylvia, local historian Jim Baker, Pilgrim Hall’s executive director Peggy Baker, and himself.  The committee then held a public hearing in the spring of 2008 to solicit ideas and involvement from the public, he said, at which several constituents from varied backgrounds signed on as volunteers.  Governor Deval Patrick, Rev. Gomes noted, has since created a State Commission to address the 400th celebration that he (Rev. Gomes) will chair, and the boroughs of Plymouth and Southwark, England have expressed interest in becoming international partners in the event.

Rev. Gomes asked the Board to formally appoint an executive committee consisting of the original core members, along with the additional list of citizens representing various organizations, as presented.  The intent of the committee is to involve input from the widest variety of voices, he insisted, and he asked the Board to invest trust in him and his colleagues to structure the committee and recommend appointment of those who would best serve the interests of the community.

Rev. Gomes outlined a rough schedule of events in honor of the 400th anniversary that will logically stretch from 2020 to 2021, commencing with the Pilgrims’ landfall on December 21 (1620-2020) and ending in November on Thanksgiving (1621-2021).  The 400th Committee will need paid, professional staff to assist with grants, funding, and accounting as soon as possible, he noted, if it is to begin creating the exemplary, international event that is expected on such an occasion.

Chairman Quintal expressed his belief that a member of both the School Committee and Advisory & Finance Committee should be part of the executive committee, and he suggested that specific subcommittees be outlined, i.e. Finance, Planning, etc.  Most importantly, Chairman Quintal said, he would like to ensure that positions on this committee be advertised to the public, as with all of the Town’s committees.

Members of the Board discussed the structure and composition of the committee.  Selectman Machado concurred with Rev. Gomes that an independent set of eyes be procured to help generate funds and monitor expenses.   Selectman Tavares cautioned against locking the committee into a specific number of members, which may take away the committee’s flexibility to react and adapt to the various facets of planning the event over the course of the next twelve years. 

Rev. Gomes again requested that the Board consider appointing the executive committee and broader local committee; from there, he said, the executive committee can bring forth a list of additional volunteers for the Board’s consideration in the span of a month.  The Selectmen might also consider appointing themselves as ex-officio members, Rev. Gomes added.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti offered his support of creating an executive committee and standing subcommittees for the 400th Anniversary Celebration Committee.  He made a motion to rescind the Board’s decision at its August 26, 2008 meeting to limit the number of committee members to thirty-three (33).  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor. 

Consensus was reached that the Board would await a formal proposal from Rev. Gomes on the structure and composition of the 400th Anniversary Celebration Committee.  Chairman Quintal thanked Rev. Gomes for appearing before the Board.

Joint Meeting with the Planning Board

Present:
Marc Garrett, Chair

Malcolm McGregor, Vice Chair

Paul McAlduff

Larry Rosenblum

William Wennerberg

Marc Garrett called the meeting of the Planning Board to order.  

Chairman Quintal thanked the Planning Board for joining the Selectmen for the Planning Department’s presentation on several items: Cordage Park, the Pinehills Fiscal Impact Profile, and the Plymouth Public Lands Committee.

Cordage Park

Chairman Quintal thanked Joe Jannetty from JD Cordage LLC for the generous donation which he provided that enabled the students from Shichigahama, Japan to attend a Red Sox game during their recent visit.

Joe Jannetty of JD Cordage LLC provided the Board with an update on the Chapter 40B Redevelopment project his company has proposed for Cordage Park.  Mr. Jannetty discussed the two major components of the project—the redevelopment of the park, and the establishment of a marina—and outlined their status within the MEPA (Massachusetts Environmental Protection Act) process.  The first phase of construction within the park, he said, will be the demolition of the Wal-Mart structure and an unsafe mill within the former Cordage factory complex to begin two buildings that will house 150 apartments.  The pace of the project, Mr. Jannetty explained, will depend upon the status of the financial market. 

Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to comments or questions from the Board.  In response to questions from Selectman Mahoney, Mr. Jannetty explained that full build-out of the 675-unit, $300 million project will likely take ten years.  The Tax Increment Financing (“TIF”) agreement between the Town and JD Cordage LLC refers to the Cordage Commerce Center, Mr. Jannetty clarified, which brought 65 new businesses with approximately 1,000 employees to Plymouth.  For the Chapter 40R redevelopment component, Mr. Jannetty noted, the State will give the Town a $600,000 incentive.

Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, made note that, of the first 150 housing units to be constructed at Cordage Park, 37 will be deeded as affordable; because these units are rentals, however, all 150 will, fortunately apply towards the Town’s affordable housing totals.

Further discussion ensued regarding ridership at the Cordage Park MBTA station; construction components / phases; responsible contractor laws; traffic improvements; and the marina component of the project.

Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to comment from the Planning Board.  Mr. Rosenblum and Mr. Garrett offered some history on the Planning Board’s review of the Cordage 40R project, noting that a set of design standards was developed to keep the visual character of the project consistent with the traditional image of Cordage Park that is known to Plymouth’s residents.

Seeing no further comment from the Selectmen and Planning Board, Chairman Quintal opened the discussion to comment from the public.  

Tim Cayton of the Brockton Trade Council expressed his concern that local unions have not been included in the Cordage project.

Pinehills Fiscal Impact Profile

Mr. Hartmann provided the Board with an update relative to The Pinehills development project.  He referred the Board to an independent review conducted by Connery & Associates, a consulting firm procured by the Town to analyze and summarize the fiscal impact of The Pinehills project.  Mr. Hartmann reviewed the details of the report, noting that the revenue generated by this project has exceeded its costs to the Town.  The Pinehills, he said, is a true success shared by the Planning Board, the Selectmen, the Town’s staff, the developer, and Plymouth’s residents.

Tony Green of The Pinehills agreed with Mr. Hartmann, noting that every party involved in the project took a risk on a unique project that eventually materialized as even more of a success than was anticipated.

Chairman Quintal opened the presentation to comments or questions from the Selectmen and members of the Planning Board.  Discussion ensued around new projects within the Pinehills development; projections for build-out; use of open space; and affordable housing units.  Mr. Green noted that The Pinehills has made a commitment to form an affordable housing charitable trust to assist with worthy projects within Plymouth, whether through Habitat for Humanity or Town-sponsored projects.

Plymouth Public Lands

Elizabeth Sullivan, Conservation Planner, Patrick Farah, Planning Technician, and Tim Grandy, member of the Plymouth Public Lands Committee (“PPLC”), provided the Board with a presentation on the PPLC’s findings.  Ms. Sullivan explained that the nine-member PPLC was created in the fall of 2006 by initiative of the Planning Board and Board of Selectmen to review all Town-owned lands (tax-title, surplus, and undedicated parcels) and develop a set of criteria for evaluating the best possible uses for those lands.   Ms. Sullivan reviewed the PPLC’s charge and displayed a map illustrating the 7,100 acres currently owned by the Town and the usage categories in which those lands fall.  Ms. Sullivan referenced the RKG Master Plan document and discussed its relationship to the PPLC study.

Mr. Grandy discussed the guiding principles and specific land review guidelines upon which the PPLC framed their research and findings.  He reviewed the land use criteria developed by the PPLC for: municipal and school; recreation; open space and conservation; affordable and workforce housing; economic development; municipal water supply; and general Town infrastructure uses. 

Mr. Hartmann noted that the focus of this short-term committee was to create a meaningful document that the Selectmen, Planning Board, and Town Meeting could use in planning the future use of Town properties.   Mr. Hartmann thanked the dedicated citizens of the PPLC and the staff of the Planning Department for developing the most accurate database of Town-owned land that Plymouth has ever had.

While Chairman Quintal had to momentarily step out of the meeting, Vice Chairman Malaguti opened the presentation to comments from the Selectmen and Planning Board.  Selectman Mahoney acknowledged the work done by the late Christine Reardon, who chaired the PPLC prior to her death.  Mr. Garrett noted that he would like to see the work of the PPLC continue to look more closely at the Town’s non-buildable or development-restricted lots.  Mr. Rosenblum discussed the State Forest and its relationship to the Town, trends in development, and traffic flow between village centers.

Chairman Quintal returned to the meeting.  Seeing no further discussion, he thanked the members of the PPLC and the staff of the Planning Department for their diligent work on the project.  The Planning Board adjourned its meeting and exited the joint session with the Selectmen.  

Chairman Quintal called for a five minute break to prepare for the next presentation.

Fall Town Meeting Articles

Article 2

To see if the Town will vote to amend the vote taken under Article 7 of the 2008 Annual Town Meeting warrant, and, as necessary, to raise, appropriate, transfer or borrow funds for the purpose of supplementing departmental expenses, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi introduced Harbormaster Tim Routhier and Assistant Harbormaster Chad Hunter, who provided a presentation on their supplemental request (via Article 2) for an additional Harbormaster position. 

Mr. Routhier explained that, due to a growing need for additional safety patrols and regulation enforcement on Plymouth’s inland waterways, he is seeking to add a full-time Harbormaster’s Assistant with the initial use of $30,600 from the Town’s Municipal Waterways Improvement and Maintenance Fund.  He reviewed the cost proposal for this staff position, and he provided a breakdown of a revised fee structure for moorings and docks that would generate future revenue (estimated at $102,500.00 per year) into the Waterways Fund and cover the cost of the additional staff position.   

Ms. Arrighi noted that staff is aware it must generate funds in order to justify the added position, and thus, staff is recommending this position be funded on a one-year trial basis.    

Mr. Routhier pointed out that, during the winter months (starting November 21st), there are only three, full time, year-round staff members in his department; an additional full time, year-round staff member would provide his office with the ability to offer improved emergency response and additional patrolling and enforcement on Plymouth’s numerous ponds and beaches.  This staff member, he said, would be responsible during this trial period, for conducting public outreach and collecting citizen feedback regarding the proposed fee structure for moorings and docks.

Selectman Machado stated his refusal to support adding additional staff during such challenging economic times. 

Finance Director Lynne Barrett addressed the Board and commented that the Harbormaster’s request is for a pilot position, paid for from monies already in the Waterways Fund.  The mooring and dock fees would not go into affect until June of 2009, she said, if they are approved by the Selectmen in the spring after outreach is collected.  If the fee program does not appear as if it will be successful and the Selectmen do not approve the fees, Ms. Barrett clarified, then the position will be discontinued.

Mr. Routhier pointed out that the call volume to the Harbormaster’s Office has grown to 18,000 calls per year.  Combined with additional patrols on White Horse Beach during the summer months and a growing population of residents using the Town’s ponds and waterways, he explained, this added staff position would be of great assistance to his department. 

After discussion took place amongst the members of the Board and Mr. Routhier regarding the supplemental request, Ms. Arrighi noted that it appeared as if the Board did not support the Harbormaster’s supplemental request and, if so, it would need to amend the Finance Director’s recommendation on Article 2.

Ms. Barrett continued to outline the other supplemental requests within Article 2 for the Town Clerk’s Office ($30,000, for postage), Information Technology Department ($24,652, for system repair and maintenance), Veterans Department ($100,00, for Veterans benefits), Fire Department ($7,000, for an automatic vehicle locator system), DPW Crematory project ($156,652 for start-up costs), and Member Benefits ($125,000).  Ms. Barrett then reviewed the means by which these supplemental requests would be funded and referred the Board to the spreadsheet outlining the requests in Article 2.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to recommend all of the supplemental requests within Article 2 to Fall Town Meeting, as outlined by the Finance Director, with the exception of the Harbormaster’s request.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

Article 2A
To see if the Town will vote to amend the vote taken under Article 7D of the 2008 Annual Town Meeting warrant, and, as necessary, to raise, appropriate, transfer or borrow funds for the purpose of supplementing Airport departmental expenses, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Barrett outlined the reasons for the request to increase the line item for the FY2009 Airport’s Aviation Fuel and Oil Enterprise Fund from $2.6 million to $3.6 million.  Essentially, she said, the volatility in the oil market makes it difficult to predict the cost to purchase the oil for resale to airport users.

Vice Chairman Malaguti noted, for the benefit of the public, that Article 2A simply authorizes a higher spending limit to make fuel available at the Airport.  What the Town buys in Airport fuel, it sells, he said, and no money is used from the General Fund.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 2A to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

Article 2C
To see if the Town will vote to amend the vote taken under Article 11 of the April 5, 2008 Annual Town Meeting to increase the amount appropriated for a household hazardous waste collection day or other activity, and as funding therefor, to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money for such purposes; or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Barrett explained that, due to an overwhelming response from residents during the Household Hazardous Waste Collection Day in May of 2008, the Town did not have sufficient funds to cover the cost of its second annual collection in October.  The Town will use the remaining funds budgeted for the May 2009 collection to fund a half-day collection in October 2008, she said, and, thus, a request for $50,000 has been put forth to supplement the full-day collection in May 2009.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend Article 2C to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 8

To see if the Town will vote to appropriate a sum of money from Insurance Proceeds for the police station generator and expenses necessary or related thereto, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Barrett explained that, during the previous winter, a generator at the Police Department failed.  The Town submitted a claim for repairs, she said, and the insurance proceeds were received in May, after the Town had already paid for the repairs.  Article 8, Ms. Barrett confirmed, simply appropriates the closeout payments for the repair, with no tax monies involved.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 8 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 9

To see what action the Town will take under the provisions of G.L. c.44, 

§53E 1/2 regarding the establishment, annual re-authorization or renewal as the case may be of revolving funds, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Barrett explained that the Solid Waste Division has requested the establishment of a revolving account for the sale of composting bins to Plymouth residents.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 9 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 20

To see if the Town will vote to petition the General Court for special legislation, as on file with the Town Clerk, rescinding the provisions of Chapter 2 of the Acts of 1945, which act placed the Chief of the Fire Department and Chief of the Police Department positions under Civil Service law, and exempting said positions from Civil Service; provided, however, that the General Court make clerical or editorial changes of form only to the bill, unless the Board of Selectmen approves amendments to the bill before enactment by the General Court and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to approve amendments which shall be within the scope of the general public objectives of this petition, or take any other action relative thereto.

Board of Selectmen

Ms. Arrighi referred to the Board’s indication at a previous meeting to explore the removal of the Police and Fire Chief positions from Civil Service.  From a town manager’s standpoint, she said, the removal of these positions from Civil Service would provide greater flexibility in recruiting and hiring qualified candidates.  Ms. Arrighi noted that she has reached out to the Town’s Police and Fire unions for input; the Police union has not yet responded, she said, but the Firefighters union has expressed its adamant opposition to this proposal.

The Board discussed Article 20 and posed questions to the Assistant Town Manager regarding the benefits and challenges of removing the chief positions from Civil Service.  The Board reached consensus to table its decision on Article 20 until the subsequent meeting.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Letters

Noise Complaint – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced a letter addressed to the Board regarding the level of amplified music during events at Southers Marsh Golf Club.  He suggested that the Town Manager’s Office contact the owner of the golf club, whom, he said, will likely take corrective action to address the concern.

Housing Authority / 130 Court Street – Vice Chairman Malaguti acknowledged a letter from Joan Pimental, Executive Director of the Plymouth Housing Authority, regarding the Housing Authority’s request that the Town donate the 130 and 130R Court Street properties for expansion of its senior housing complex.  At this point, Vice Chairman Malaguti noted, the Town will likely have to put the properties out to bid.

Chairman Quintal voiced his support for considering the Housing Authority’s request.  Selectman Tavares expressed interest in hearing more information on the proposal, along with further research into what might best be done with the vacant parcels, prior to making a final decision.

Footbridge at Jetty – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced a letter regarding the disrepair of the planking on the footbridge at the jetty.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the jetty and its accompanying footbridge fall under the jurisdiction of the State, but she added that staff will investigate the matter further, to see if there is anything that the Town can do to facilitate the repairs to footbridge. 

New Business

Aid for Servicemen and Women – Selectman Tavares made a motion that the Town Manager’s Office put together an in-house committee comprised of the Town Manager, Veterans Officer, Director of Assessing, and Finance Director to see if the Town can offer any assistance or relief to Plymouth residents who are currently serving in the armed forces.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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